STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING

BUSINESS MEETING

MINUTES

Date:

November 15, 2012
Time:

10:30 a.m.

Location:
500 North Calvert Street  


Room 302



Baltimore, Maryland  21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Jon Garner 

Joseph Radtka

Russell Wiebking
Members Absent:


Keith Horton 
DLLR Officials & Staff Present:  

Harry Loleas, Commissioner of Occupational & Professional Licensing

Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner of Occupational & Professional 

Licensing

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Steven Smitson

Others Present:




Diane Kastner, MD PHCC



Jonathan Sargeant, The Joyce Agency



Bob Torbin, Omega Flex



Richard Wagner, J. Richard Wagner, PE, LLC

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Michael Kastner called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:37 a.m. 
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held October 18, 2012. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes of the Business Meeting as presented.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
PLUM 13-06 was closed. 
PLUM 13-07 and PLUM 13-08 has been referred to an investigator.

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of October 2012: 

             Plumber

      Candidates            Passed
              Failed
     
Pass %





          Tested

	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	       0
	        0
	      0
	      0

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	     33
	      15
	    18
	   45%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	       1
	        0
	      1
	      0

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	       7
	        1
	      6
	   14%

	                              TOTAL
	     41
	      16
	    25
	   39%


There are currently 13,339 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

A. RG Steel Update

Mr. Kastner reported that he spoke with the Chair of the Baltimore County Board of Plumbing regarding the possibility of both Boards hosting a workshop for former employees of RG Steel.  The Chairman was interested in working together to provide licensing and exam information to individuals who may be interested in pursuing a career in plumbing.  

B. Executive Director Recruitment Update 
Deputy Commissioner Vorgetts reported that the Hiring Committee has scheduled interviews with the most qualified applicants for the Executive Director of the Mechanical Boards.  The interviews are set for December 7, 2012.   
C. Propane Gas Certificate Exams

Commissioner Loleas provided a brief overview of the legislative history of the propane gas certificate program. Prior to 1994, propane gas was not regulated in Maryland.  At that time, it was agreed upon that the Board did not need to offer an exam for propane gas as long as the board was able to rely upon a private sector partner to offer the course and exam.  However, the statute does not preclude the Board from offering an exam.    Mr. Loleas suggested that a legislative change would be required to either eliminate the certificate program or to require the examination as a condition of licensure.  He suggested that the Board reach out to members of the propane gas industry to discuss any proposed change.  Mr. Loleas agreed to contact the lobbyist who was involved when the legislation was first introduced.  

D. Home Improvement Contractors Performing Mechanical Work 

The Board discussed what appears to be an epidemic of home improvement contractors who are performing work that requires both a permit and inspection, as well as a license.  There appears to be a misconception among many home improvement contractors who believe that a permit is not required in order to perform plumbing, HVACR, or electric work.  This is incorrect and presents a risk to the public.   Commissioner Loleas stated that there is a varying degree of commitment and resources among the local jurisdictions for permitting and inspecting mechanical systems.  There is nothing in the State law to compel local jurisdictions to inspect mechanical work.  Mr. Loleas suggested that the Board may wish to survey the different jurisdictions to see the status of permitting and inspection programs.  Some Counties or local jurisdictions may see enforcement as an unfunded mandate.

Following a discussion, the Board agreed to take the following steps:

1. the Division will send a letter to local officials reminding them of the importance of issuing permits and conducting inspections for pluming and other mechanical work; 

2. the Division will survey local permit and inspection programs to get more information about unlicensed practices; enforcement of State law and local codes; and the inspection program; and 

3. the Board will continue to discuss whether lenders and insurance providers may offer assistance because they take a financial risk whenever an unlicensed individual performs work.  

E. Well Drillers

Deputy Commissioner Vorgetts discussed scheduling a time for several members of the Board to meet with representatives of the Board of Well Drillers to discuss the Board’s concern that some well drillers may be doing plumbing work even though they are not properly licensed.   He suggested that the Board designate a working committee to meet with the Well Drillers and report back to the full Board.  Staff will schedule the meeting with the Department of the Environment and the Board of Well Drillers.  Mr. Kastner will appoint the committee members.  
NEW BUSINESS:

A. CSST Flex Piping
Bob Torbin, Director of Codes and Standards for Omega Flex, and Richard Wagner, presented a proposal to modify the fuel gas code in order to recognize new technology.  Since 2004, Omega has been developing a protective jacket that is electric arc resistant.   The pipe has a black jacket that is conductive so the energy dissipates if struck by lightning or other electric sources.  In addition, the jacket is thicker so it doesn’t break down during the life of a residence.  The pipe is for indoor and outdoor use, and has been successfully tested for both flame spread and smoke density.   Following a discussion, and upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposal and the product, which meets the standards set forth in NFPA 54 2012, NFPA 58 2011, and NFPC 2012.   
C.  Code Update

Ms. Kinstler presented a draft of the Code Update that she completed.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s motion and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the 2012 Code updates as presented. 2011 Edition, Liquefied Petroleum Gas Code, NFPA 58; 2012 Edition, National Fuel Gas Code, ANSI Z223.1, NFPA 54; and 2012 Edition, National Standard Plumbing Code Illustrated.
D. Proposed Decision Against Wayne Garrity and All State Plumbing
Ms. Kinstler informed the Board that Consumer Protection Division of the Office of the Attorney General received a proposed decision issued by an administrative law judge in the case against Wayne Garrity and All State Plumbing.  The judge found that Mr. Garrity violated certain provisions of consumer protection laws.  When the Consumer Protection Division issues a proposed order, it will include specific sanctions based upon the judge’s findings.  

E. Waterless Urinals

The Board received an inquiry from Steve Wallingford of WaterWise Technologies, International, whether a waterless urinal system may be approved for inspection in Maryland.  Following a discussion, the Board stated that a system that uses a liquid seal is compliant if the product meets the standards of Sections 7.5.1 – 7.5.6 of NSPC 2012. The Board further stated that a memory rubber seal is not compliant.    Mr. Smitson agreed to respond to Mr. Wallingford and will send a copy to the Baltimore City inspector.  
F. Maryland Mechanical and Plumbing Inspection Association Meeting
Mr. Radtka reported that he attended a meeting of the Maryland Mechanical and Plumbing Inspection Association (MPIA) on October 17, 2012.  The following participants received 2 hours credit.
Name




Jurisdiction
Joseph Krasnodemski


Annapolis

Ernest Binder



Carroll

Timothy Myers


Carroll

Larry Willard



Frederick

Darrell Smith



Howard

W. Samuel Scott


Wicomico

Larry Schuyler


Talbot

Carson Dennis



Worcester

G. American Backflow Association – Maryland Chapter

Mr. Wiebking reported that he attended the first conference of the American Backflow Association – Maryland Chapter regarding cross connection controls.  Speakers from New England and Florida made presentations to update the public and industry members regarding the new backflow regulations and requirements.  
.CORRESPONDENCE
A. Propane Gas Fitter Certificate
The Board received correspondence from an individual who holds a propane gas fitter certificate issued by this Board.  In order to work in the WSSC area, he was informed that he is required to obtain a master gasfitter license in order to provide propane services in that jurisdiction.  Following a discussion, the Board agreed with the WSSC assessment because WSSC does not offer a propane gas certificate. 

CHAIR’S REPORT
Mr. Kastner thanked the Board members for their work and dedication and thanked the audience for their interest in the Board’s work.   He especially thanked Ms. Kinstler for her work on updating the Code and Mr. Wagner for his assistance with the Code updates and improvements.  
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Wiebking’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to enter into Executive Session at 12:10 PM in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, in order to consult with the counsel regarding a license application. 

Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board convened to the business meeting at 12:13 PM.

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF THE EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session. 
ADJOURNMENT:
Upon Mr. Warner’s Motion and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 12:15 PM.

___________________________________ 




___________
Michael Kastner, Chair
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